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Meeting Minutes 

 
 

 

Police Advisory Board 
Date & Time:  February 20, 2020 - 7:00 pm 
Location:  Sherwood Police Community Room 

20495 SW Borchers Dr., Sherwood, OR 
 

 
 

 
1. Call to Order 
 

Chair Lohman called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m. 
 
2. Roll Call 
 

Board Members Present: Chair Ralph Lohman, Vice Chair Diane Foster, Rich Miller, Bob 
Silverforb, Mike Smith, Vance Stimler, Megan Thornton, Chris West and Laurie Zwingli 

 
Board Members Absent: All present. 
 
Staff & City Council Liaison Present: Chief Jeff Groth and Executive Assistant Angie Hass 
(Councilor Kim Young was absent.) 
 

3. Approval of Minutes 
 

January 16, 2020 Meeting Minutes 
 
Mr. Silverforb moved that the January minutes be approved and Mr. West seconded the motion.  
All Board Members were in favor.   
 

P.A.B. Members: Council Liaison: 
Ralph Lohman - Chair Councilor Kim Young 
Diane Foster - Vice Chair City Staff: 
Rich Miller Jeff Groth – Police Chief 
Bob Silverforb Angie Hass – Executive Assistant 
Mike Smith  
Vance Stimler  
Megan Thornton  
Chris West  
Laurie Zwingli  
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4. Board Member Announcements  
Mr. West commented that over the last three or four weeks, he has noticed more officers out on 
patrol. He has seen them in his neighborhood, cruising through parking lots, etc. With all of the 
years of the PD being understaffed, it is very nice to see. He has also noticed that the speed radar 
trailer has been set up on Sunset Blvd in addition to seeing an Officer parked on the street. 
 
Mr. Silverforb commented on the NextDoor reports of school zone traffic.  He stated that it is still 
a very real problem. He doesn’t know what the answer is.  
 
Mr. Silverforb gave a shout out to Vice Chair Diane Foster for being nominated for the Team 
Parent Award by the Sherwood Chamber of Commerce. 
 
Mr. Stimler has noticed more of the speed flashing signs around town and in particular, in the 
school zones. He loves seeing those signs, especially in the key areas. He would like to see more 
of those. 
 
Vice Chair Foster stated that she has also noticed the speed signs and really appreciates them. 
 
Mr. Miller commended the Sherwood Police Department, once again.  While on a recent trip to 
Bend, he learned of a young mother who had committed suicide in Sherwood. In speaking with 
someone from his church who worked with Officers during the case, he was told that the Sherwood 
Officers handled the situation very well.  Mr. Miller thanked Chief Groth for the culture he has 
developed at the Sherwood Police Department. 
 
Chair Lohman shared that he, Chief Groth and City Councilor Kim Young recently interviewed 
eight people for the Traffic Safety Committee. They came up with five people that they all agreed 
would be a good fit.  The list has been forwarded to the Mayor for approval.  The recommendations 
will be presented to the City Council on March 3rd for final approval. Once that happens, Mr. Smith 
and Mr. West will get the first meeting scheduled and start moving ahead.  Ms. Thornton stated 
that she is fine to be a back-up for both gentleman, if she is in town. Mr. Silverforb asked if the 
Board Members could learn the names of the five recommended individuals.  Chief Groth stated 
that would be okay and announced the names: Ruth Rusnak, Tiffany Yandt, Jason Wuertz, Tony 
Bevel and Patti Spreen.  Mr. Silverforb stated that he had encouraged Ms. Rusnak to apply and 
was pleased that she will be on the committee. Ms. Thornton asked if there were policies in place 
for committee members who don’t show up to meetings on a regular basis.  The Chief stated that 
the Traffic Safety Committee would have the same policies as other committees and explained 
that the Traffic Safety Committee is included in the code language that can be found on the City 
website.  Chair Lohman stated that there were eight strong applicants and it wasn’t an easy pick. 
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5. Business (Chair) 
 

a. Police Update 
See Exhibit “A”, PowerPoint presentation titled “Police Activity Update”. Chief Groth proceeded 
to go over each of the PowerPoint slides. 
 
Chief Groth explained that the most calls ever received by the Sherwood Police Department, 
occurred in 2018. A total of 5,988 calls were received, which included calls received from 
Dispatch.  What the numbers don’t include, are the folks who come into the PD and request 
assistance without going through Dispatch. Ms. Thornton asked for confirmation that the calls 
noted are just for Sherwood and just for police, and do not include fire, medical etc. The Chief 
replied that was correct.  
 
Mr. Smith calculated out the average of calls for each day and asked if 16 calls per day are 
high or low.  The Chief said that there really is no measurement for that. Every city is unique 
and they would have to take lots of different factors into consideration. His guess was that, per 
citizen, that would put Sherwood a little lower, since we have a pretty low crime rate. He doesn’t 
know for sure, though.   
 
In going over the Response Times slide, Chief Groth explained what the different priorities 
mean. Priority 1 is a clear threat to human life. Priority 2 means a crime is in progress, but 
there is no threat to human life. Priority 3 means a crime just occurred (warm). Priority 4 is 
something that happened recently. Priority 5 is something like, “my neighbor’s dog won’t stop 
barking”.  The good news is, the Priority 1 calls went down in 2019, from 2018. 
 
Mr. West asked how often other jurisdictions were involved in the nearly 6,000 calls received. 
The Chief replied that it was probably less than 1% of the time, since we don’t have a whole 
lot of Priority 1’s.  Mr. Smith asked where the Washington County Dispatch is located.  The 
Chief replied that it is located in Hillsboro; however, Dispatch is currently in the process of 
building a brand new facility that is located further away. 
 
The Chief went over the Photo Enforcement slides explaining that speed is tracked at 56 mph 
or greater.  Mr. West inquired about the construction at Sunset Blvd and HWY 99.  The Chief 
said that he didn’t have current information at that time.  He went on to explain why there were 
fewer violations at HWY 99W Northbound & Tualatin-Sherwood during the months of October-
April. This was due to an error on RedFlex’s part. They have issued a credit, as a result. Chair 
Lohman asked the Chief if he had any idea how many violations were thrown out for various 
reasons. The Chief stated probably twice the number of citations issued. 
 
Mr. Miller commented that the numbers indicate over a 200% increase in workload. He asked 
if Traffic Court is located in the County.  The Chief replied that the Sherwood Municipal Court 
handles it. Mr. Miller asked if the monies coming in help to cover the extra costs. The Chief 
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explained that they do, indirectly, and how the monies received go into the General Fund.  The 
Chief explained that this and other revenue has helped in funding additional staff. 
 
Mr. Smith stated that many of the citations probably don’t take up court time and the Chief 
replied that was correct.  Some percentage of the recipients never see the inside of our court.  
The Chief stated that they had to add another Court Clerk as well as a second day of court, 
per week.  In order to keep track of court time, Officers have to input a specific code on their 
time sheet when attending court.  The average citation works out to about 10 minutes of time 
per citation.  Mr. Miller asked if the average includes the ones that they throw out. The Chief 
replied that it did.  Mr. West asked about the time frame between infraction and issuance. The 
Chief said that it is not very often that they miss the time limit. They have 10 days to get the 
citation out.  Mr. West shared that he knows some people who received their City of Portland 
citation late, and it was thrown out. 
 
In going over the Violator Zip Code slide, it was noted that only 4.62% of the violators were 
from Sherwood. The Chief encouraged Board Members to ask citizens how they feel about the 
photo enforcement in Sherwood. Ms. Thornton suggested posting something on social media. 
The Chief stated that he has in the past and will do so again. Mr. West commented that in 
looking at the data, the biggest problem is HWY 99 Northbound and Sunset Blvd. He said that 
whenever he hears someone whine about it, he reminds them that there is a new high school 
going in right there and we have to get people more aware of their driving habits. 
 
It was announced that the Academy Graduation is Friday, May 8th at DPSST in Salem.  
Everyone is welcome to attend and it is scheduled to begin at 11 a.m. It usually lasts about an 
hour or an hour and a half. Mr. Miller asked if the graduates are from all around the State. The 
Chief replied that they are and there are usually around 40 graduates. It is a really neat 
ceremony.  Chair Lohman asked if they could go as a group. The Chief said they could as long 
as there were no more than four, as that would be a quorum. 
 
The Chief resumed the PowerPoint presentation and went over the Staffing Plan slide. He 
reported that the City is applying for an SRO grant through COPS.  He feels that the chances 
are slim to none, but they will apply because you never know.  There is a lot more money in 
this cycle than in years past. Ms. Zwingli asked the Chief why he felt that way. The Chief replied 
that the decision is based on the way COPS calculate who the grants go to. Sherwood is not 
an unsafe place to live, etc.  Vice Chair Foster asked about a second SRO and if the grant 
doesn’t go through, will there still be a potential for a new SRO? The Chief said there is always 
potential and it looks good to add an SRO.  The City is making tremendous headway on filling 
positions. It will be good to get the two Officers back from the Academy.  He stated that 
Sergeant Randy Johnson has taken on managing the Reserve Program, so the PD now has 
two new Reserve Officers. The Chief talked a bit about how having two Detectives has made 
an impact.  They are able to get more people out on the road and hopefully, soon, bikes. There 
is the potential to get Sherwood’s crime rate even lower.  A lot of things can be prevented with 
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good police work.  Ms. Zwingli asked who the current SRO is. The Chief replied that the current 
SRO is Officer Arturo Garcia.  Mr. Miller asked if the PD has enough space to accommodate 
the growing staff, enough cars, etc.  The Chief said that the building was built with room to 
grow. However, it has been discussed how best to expand if needed.  At some point, Sherwood 
is going to stop growing.   
 
When going over the Strategic Plan Update slide, the Chief referred to the 2019-2020 Strategic 
Plan handout. (See Exhibit “B”.) The Chief explained how the Strategic Plan relates so well to 
the budget and where the Department is going. As he will be updating for the next year, he 
asked the Board Members to let him know if they’d like to assist with the update.   
 
The Chief proceeded to go over all with the Board, beginning with Goal # 1. As this is all about 
safety, it is not going to change.  
 
Goal #2 relates to the Police Staffing Plan, which is in part, to accomplish Goal #1.  The Chief 
explained how the additional staff has helped things run smoother and how much the PD 
volunteers assist. He stated that they will soon have “Enhanced Volunteers” to assist with 
additional types of things. He is excited to begin the Enhanced Volunteer Program.  
 
Goal #3, Traffic Calming Program is already done. 
 
Goal #4, Safe Routes to School, is something that the City Planning Team is primarily working 
on.  The PD will continue to work with them. 
 
Goal #5, Police Community Academy, has already been done and they are currently working 
on putting together a second one.  The Chief asked the Board Members that want to attend, 
to please be patient, as they work to get the next one up and going. Mr. Miller asked if they 
could use volunteers to help. Chief stated that would be a good idea.   
 
Returning back to the PowerPoint, the Chief went on to the next slide titled, “Officer Wellness”. 
The Chief shared the recent requirement of a policy directed towards Officer Wellness and 
how Sherwood already had one in place when the requirement became effective. He explained 
the section that mentions non-disciplinary actions related to self-reporting of suicidal ideations. 
Ms. Thornton asked how that would work when they are on duty. The Chief stated the Officer 
would get the needed help and would not work until a trained professional released them for 
duty. Ms. Zwingli asked if it would be documented in their file. The Chief said it would not be 
in their file and explained how that would work. Mr. Stimler asked if there was a reason to put 
it in policy. The Chief stated that police suicide is greater than that of the general population, 
per capita. As this has happened at the Sherwood PD, it is very important to him.  There is a 
stigma where police are concerned.  Police Officers have to appear to be very self-reliant.  He 
wants to make it very clear to all Officers that if they need help, the PD will get them the 
resources they need and they will not be disciplined.  
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Mr. Miller asked how many Comfort K-9’s the Officers have access to. The Chief said that he 
isn’t aware of any, other than Sherwood’s, as the other Departments are still in training.  Mr. 
Miller was inquiring because of a specific traumatic incident that had occurred a few years ago. 
He was wondering if there is a need for more than one, are there other Comfort K-9’s around.  
The Chief replied that it was that specific incident that prompted the start of the Comfort K-9 
Program in Sherwood. Ms. Zwingli stated that the Comfort K-9 Program is starting to become 
more popular. The Chief added that the idea of therapy dogs has been around for a long time, 
but specific for first responders, is new. He is very proud that, as far as he knows, Sherwood 
is the first Department to begin the Comfort K-9 Program, thanks to Captain Ty Hanlon. It is 
time to start talking about how we can take care of people.   
 
Chair Lohman asked if the Chief, or others, see that an Officer needs help, but they aren’t 
asking for help, how does that work? The Chief said that is where the Peer Support Team 
would come into play. The Peer Support Team and the Chaplain have to follow confidentiality 
laws. Ms. Thornton asked if the Program covers the Chief and Captains as well. The Chief said 
it covers everyone in the Department.  
 
Mr. Smith inquired about the training program for a Comfort K-9.  The Chief said it is similar to 
Therapy Training.  Mila has received her certification through individual handlers. Her training 
is ongoing and they will try to expand her training beyond one trainer. He commented that dogs 
are the only animal that are empathetic. They recognize mood changes in humans. If a dog 
sees a person crying, they will automatically go to that person. Police dogs are trained to go 
by scents, which is part of the inherent genetic that they have.   
 
The Chief reiterated the importance of the Officer Wellness Program as the rate of cardiac 
disease and issues for Police Officers are greater than that of the general public. He spoke of 
the program and how they have teamed up with Providence and (cardiologist) Dr. Ted Foster. 
When the idea of the program was first discussed with Dr. Foster, he didn’t realize that there 
was such a high rate of cardiac issues for Police Officers.  The Chief explained how they came 
up with the program name, Base Camp Goes Blue. Only the Sherwood PD is using this 
program. The six-month pilot program began in October and is scheduled to end at the end of 
March. They will then take a look at what worked and how to move forward.   
 
Mr. Miller asked if the risk is greater for officers because of the incredible adrenaline rush they 
sometimes experience and from riding around in cars, etc. The Chief said all of the above 
including poor eating, lack of sleep, sitting in cars and stress from dealing with incidents, which 
can also lead to PTSD. There are numerous things that can contribute. A good percentage of 
officers have issues after they retire, when they are supposed to be enjoying life. He went on 
to explain how “fight or flight” and hormones affect our bodies. The stress hormone, cortisol, 
stays in your system long after an incident. The best way to clean the system of cortisol is to 
completely change what you’re doing with an activity, exercise, etc. All of these things 
combined, lead to an unhealthy body.  Mr. Smith asked if physical incentive pay and officer 
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wellness is tied together. The Chief replied that it is and explained what all is included with the 
Base Camp Goes Blue Program - Yoga, personal trainer, in house gym, nutrition classes, etc.  
 

6. Councilor News 
Councilor Young was absent. 
 
7. Staff Report(s) 
Chief Groth notified the group of some upcoming events taking place at the PD to include a Red  
Cross Blood Drive the following day. A Drug Take Back event is scheduled for 4/25 from 10-2 and  
a Shred & Food Drive Event is scheduled for May 2nd, from 9-noon.   
 
The Chief also congratulated Vice Chair Foster for her nomination of Team Parent.  He also wanted 
the group to know that the PD was nominated for the Outstanding Community Service Award. 
 
He reminded the group of the May 6th Sherwood Police Foundation fundraiser, their annual Boots  
& Bling Gala. Tickets go on sale, March 1st.  Tickets can be purchased for individuals or per table.   
This year’s promises to be another really great event. There is a verbal auction and they serve up  
a great meal. The Sherwood Police Foundation has provided well over $100,000 of things for the 
PD.   
 
Chair Lohman inquired about the term limits for the Police Advisory Board. With two new board  
members, he has been wondering about that. The Chief stated that he will bring the information to  
the next month’s meeting. He did know that the original members of the Board are nearing the end  
of their terms.  Vice Chair Foster stated that there used to be a limit, but there no longer is.   

 
8. Citizen Comment 

Nancy Ellingson (Sherwood PD Volunteer) shared that she found it really comforting to hear all 
of the support for all of the Police Officers. She spoke of her husband who was a Policeman 
during the Vietnam conflict. There were lots of riots. They were always expected to keep a stiff 
upper lip and look professional.  As their careers were winding down, they would often talk about 
PERS and countdown the days until retirement. She didn’t think there was a lot of support back 
then. After retirement, it was not unusual for an officer’s life to end early.  Officers can look like 
they’re doing fine on the outside, when on the inside, they’re not.  She thinks the Officer Wellness 
Program is really good. 
 
Chair Lohman stated that the Police Update was great and thanked the Chief for providing it and 
everyone agreed. 
 
Mr. Miller talked about seeing recognition for military personnel on the news, etc., and asked the 
Chief if he felt things are improving for Police. The Chief said it depends. Here, locally, there was 
never a problem. Looking from the national perspective, things may be just slightly better. The 
reality is, politics have played a significant role in how the law enforcement institution have been 





POLICE ACTIVITY 
UPDATE

February 20, 2020
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Topics

■ Patrol Metrics
– Calls for Service
– Response Times

■ Photo Enforcement
– Red light
– Speed 

■ Staffing
■ Strategic Plan Update
■ Officer Wellness Update



Calls for Service

■ Public Demand/Citizen Generated Calls (CFS)
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Response Times

■ From Dispatch to Arrival
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Photo Enforcement

■ Data includes;
– Red-light and Speed
– All active intersection approaches for the last fifteen 

(15) months
– Full years only, including all of 2019 
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Citation History- Full Year Totals

5,594 5,445 5,929 5,604

23,361

0

5,000

10,000

15,000

20,000

25,000

2014 2015 2016 2017 2019

Citations



Violator Zip Code

October 2018-October 2019

From Sherwood From Out of Town
In Oregon

From Out of State

4.62% 73.21% 22.17%



Staffing

■ 29 Total

■ 25 Sworn

■ Ratio

■ New positions
– Administrative Assistant Sabrina
– Police Officers Dean Borges & Matthew Sturgeon

■ Staffing plan update



Staffing Plan

Potential/Planned Hire Dates
FY 2019-20 FY 2020-21 FY 2021-22 FY 2022-23

Position July 1 Jan. 1 July 1 Jan. 1 July 1 Jan. 1 July 1 Jan. 1
Admin. Asst. 
Officer-Det. #2 
Officer-Sgt. 
Officer-SRO #2 Hire
Officer-Patrol Hire
Officer-Patrol Hire
Officer-Patrol Hire
Officer-Det. #3 Hire
Officer-SRO #3 Hire



Strategic Plan Update

■ Review plan and accomplishments-handout



Officer Wellness

■ Policy, required by law, SPD statewide example

■ Components;
– Peer Support Team
– Chaplain Program
– Physical Fitness Incentive Program
– Comfort K-9
– Critical Incident Stress Management system
– Non-Disciplinary Self-Reporting of suicidal ideations

■ Providence Basecamp Sherwood PD Heart-Beat



Questions?
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